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UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

SENATE

Wednesday 27 April 2011
(2pm–5pm)

MINUTES
(Unreserved)

	Chair
	Professor Colin Riordan, Vice-Chancellor



	Present
	Dr Arnold, Mr Bannerman, Dr Boehm, Dr Burnett, Mr Butler, Dr Campbell, Professor Carrabine, Mr Cornes, Professor Cox, Professor Dorussen, Professor Downton, Dr Fasli, Dr Hulme, Professor Hulme, Dr Jackson, Mr Kukaswadia, Mr Krishnamoorthi,  Professor Lucas, Mr Luther, Dr Mackenzie, Mr Marrani, Professor Martin, Professor Massara, Dr Micklewright, Ms Milne,  Professor Orbell, Dr Penman, Dr Pevalin, Professor Pretty, Mr Reily, Dr Rowlands, Professor Rubin, Dr Salhi, Professor Schulze,  Professor Sherer, Dr Smith, Professor South, Mr Swain, Professor Tsang, Professor Underwood, Dr Venn, Dr Wade, Dr Woollard, Professor Wright

	
	

	Apologies
	Dr Cox, Professor Henson, Professor Landman, Dr Laurie, Mr Lusigi, Dr Sepulveda, Mr Wan

	
	

	Secretary
	Registrar and Secretary

	
	

	In attendance
	Deputy Academic Registrar (Systems Administration), Deputy Academic Registrar, Director of Communications and External Relations, Director of Finance, Director of Strategic Planning

	
	

	By invitation
	Miss Griffin, Dr Main, Professor Sanders, Ms Seabrook


	
	

	ANNOUNCEMENTS
	

	
	

	Noted
	The April meeting of Senate would be the last for Professor Andy Downton, who was due to leave his post as Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic Standards) and the University at the end of April. The Vice-Chancellor thanked Professor Downton for his significant contribution to the University over 25 years and wished him well in his new role at De Montfort University. Professor Downton would be replaced by Professor Jane Wright (currently Head of the School of Law), who would remain a member of Senate in her new role.


	 75/11

	
	The Vice-Chancellor reported that elections would be held in the summer term to determine the elected members of Senate from among members of academic staff. Elections would also be held during the summer term to determine the membership of the Senate Agenda Group.

	 76/11

	
	The Vice-Chancellor clarified the following points in the papers to Senate:

· Item 9(c), paper S/11/28, Appendix A: The Undergraduate Admissions Policy (Section 3, Part 12 has been amended as below:
The University normally makes the Standard Conditional Offericer (SCO) for the course. However, Admissions Selectors may make a lower offer in individual cases, in accordance with the published admissions policy for the department or subject in question.

	 77/11

	
	· Item 10(b), paper S/11/31: The Vice-Chancellor reported that, although approval had been requested for the BSc International Business and Entrepreneurship to be introduced from October 2011, students would not be admitted to the course until October 2012.

	78/11

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS
	

	
	

	Noted
	In accordance with Standing Orders, para 5, the following items were starred for discussion:
Agenda item 9(c)

Quality Assurance & Enhancement Committee

Agenda Item 9(d)

UCS Joint Academic Committee


	79/11

	
	

	MINUTES
	

	
	

	Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 19 January 2011, noting a minor amendment to SM.43/11 (page 9): Inclusion of ‘only’ in the first sentence.
	80/11

	
	
	

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	

	Approved
	Without discussion, those items not already starred on the agenda or indicated in advance of the meeting in accordance with Standing Orders, para 5.
	81/11

	
	

	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/11/01)
	

	
	

	Appointment of Registrar and Secretary 



	Resolved
	that Professor Graham Underwood and Dr Lisa Wade be appointed to the Joint Committee of Council and Senate as the two Academic Staff members of Senate, noting that, in accordance with Ordinance 6, the Registrar and Secretary would be appointed by Council after consideration of a report from the Joint Committee.
	82/11

	

	Appointment of Deputy Vice-Chancellor 

	

	Recommended to Council


	

	
	that Professor Jules Pretty, Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Sustainability and Resources) be designated as Deputy Vice-Chancellor for the following period:

1/8/11-31/7/13
	83/11

	
	
	


	Re-Appointment of Dean of Academic Partnerships

	

	Recommended to Council


	

	
	that Dr Aulay Mackenzie be re-appointed as Dean of Academic Partnerships for the following period:

1/8/11–31/7/14
	84/11

	

	Re-Appointment of Associate Dean of Academic Partnerships

	

	Recommended to Council


	

	
	that Dr Ceri Watkins be re-appointed as Associate Dean of Academic Partnerships for the following period:

1/8/11–31/7/14
	85/11

	

	Temporary Appointment of Dean of Social Sciences

	

	Recommended to Council



	
	that Dr Mike Jones be appointed temporarily as Dean of Social Sciences for the following period:

1/5/11-31/7/11
	86/11

	
	
	

	Appointment of Associate Dean of the Graduate School

	

	Recommended to Council



	
	that Dr Aletta Norval be appointed as Associate Dean of the Graduate School for the following period:

1/3/11–31/7/13
	87/11

	
	
	

	Appointment of Heads of Department

	

	Recommended to Council



	
	that the following be appointed as Heads of Department for the periods indicated:

Professor Geoffrey Gilbert 
School of Law
1/5/11-31/7/11
Professor Christine Raines
Biological Sciences
1/8/11-31/7/14

Dr Alison Rowlands 
History
1/8/11-31/7/14

Mr Jonathan Lichtenstein 
Literature, Film and Theatre Studies 



1/8/11-31/7/14 Professor Wayne Martin
School of Philosophy and Art History 



1/8/11-31/7/14
	88/11

	
	
	


	Re-Appointment of Head of Department

	

	Recommended to Council



	
	that Professor Geoffrey Gilbert be re-appointed as Head of Department, School of Law for the following period:

1/8/11-31/7/14
	89/11

	
	
	

	Re- Appointment of Director of Centre

	

	Recommended to Council



	
	that the following be re-appointed as Directors of Centre for the periods indicated:

Dr Roderick Main 
Centre for Psychoanalytic Studies 



1/8/11-31/7/12

Professor Neil Cox 
Centre for the Interdisciplinary Studies in the Humanities (CISH) 



1/8/11-31/7/13
	90/11

	
	
	

	Appointment of Director of Centre

	

	Recommended to Council



	
	that Mrs Susan Kegerreis be appointed as Director, Centre for Psychoanalytic Studies for the following period:

1/8/12–31/7/15
	91/11

	
	
	

	Co-opted member of Senate

	

	Recommended to Council



	
	that the Director of the Centre for Psychoanalytic Studies be appointed as a co-opted member of Senate with effect from 1 August 2011.
	92/11 

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING
	

	
	

	None
	
	93/11 

	
	
	

	VICE CHANCELLOR’S STATEMENT (S/11/21)
	

	
	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor’s written statement to Senate.
	94/11

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor reported orally on a number of issues: 


	

	
	Tuition Fees 2012
The University had announced its intention to charge the maximum £9,000 per year undergraduate Home/EU fee for 2012-13, subject to approval by the Office for Fair Access (OFFA). The University’s Access Agreement had been submitted to OFFA in April for approval, the outcome of which would be announced in July. The Vice-Chancellor noted that the fee increase would replace the income removed by the 80% reduction in the teaching grant and, had the fee increase not been implemented, the outcome would have been catastrophic for the University. The current additional investment in facilities to support the overall student experience was also highlighted.
	95/11 

	
	
	

	
	HEFCE grant
Although the University’s HEFCE grant would be reduced significantly over the coming years, the reductions were backloaded, which would enable the increased fee income to come on stream in time to offset the reduction, although there would be reductions in grant from April 2011, which would not be covered by tuition fee increases until autumn 2012. Combined with previously cautious assumptions around the changes to the funding environment, the University’s financial position was expected to be better than originally forecast.
	96/11

	
	
	

	
	Changes in immigration rules for overseas students
The University had been involved in lobbying to minimise the impact of the Government’s changes to the immigration rules on the recruitment of international students. The results of the Government’s consultation had been announced recently. Changes around minimum language requirements for students were noted in particular. Concern was expressed about how the changes may undermine the University’s autonomy in determining its own entry requirements and admissions decisions.      

	97/11 

	
	Academic Standards Task and Finish Group
David Pevalin (Dean, Faculty of Science and Engineering), who was chair of the Group, reported that the pilots of the key information sets for each academic department were ongoing. Consideration was being given to the level of awareness around the types of assessment that fell under the auspices of ‘coursework’. A diverse range of assessment methods were in use but were not widely publicised. The introduction of a winter exam period would not be possible without changes to the structure of the academic year. Further consideration would be given to the matter at the Group’s forthcoming final meeting. The focus of the work around study skills and plagiarism was on prevention rather than detection.
	98/11

	
	
	

	FINANCE MONITOR (S/11/22)
	

	Received
	A paper from Director of Finance setting out the University’s current financial position and later year forecasts.  
	99/11

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Director of Finance highlighted the following:

 
	

	
	· The paper was now relatively out of date as it was written before the University’s Access Agreement was prepared, the decision on the post-2012 undergraduate tuition fee was agreed or the revised HEFCE grant was known. Uncertainty remained around future student numbers and the impact of the new fees regime and the changes to Tier 4 (students) of the Points-Based Immigration System. 
	100/11

	
	
	

	
	· The University was expecting to generate a £2.6 million surplus this year, although the recent voluntary severance scheme (VSS) was expected to reduce it. There was also a reduction in the capital grant alongside the teaching grant.
	101/11 

	
	
	

	
	· By 2014-15, the shortfall in the University’s finances was forecast to be around £6 million. A £6 million investment fund had been established to generate the required £6 million worth of permanent savings to eradicate the shortfall in the period leading up to 2014-15. The VSS was expected to reduce the shortfall by £2.3 million, which would leave £3.7 million outstanding. 
	102/11

	
	
	

	
	The following points were covered in discussion:


	

	
	· The Director of Finance confirmed that a green paper would be circulated soon for comment, setting out the proposed methodology for implementing the savings targets within the faculties. The targets would need to be achieved ahead of the 2014-15 financial year. 
	103/11

	
	
	

	
	· It was noted that the targets for the reductions in staffing costs had largely been achieved. Although staffing costs would remain under review, the aim was not to continue to drive down costs.   
	104/11 

	
	
	

	
	· There had been record student recruitment in recent years, which would result in inbuilt growth as these additional students progressed. There was an assumed 8% reduction in student numbers as the new fee regime was introduced. This was a prudent forecast, particularly given the ongoing excess demand within the HE sector.
	105/11 

	
	
	

	
	· The coming months were crucial for the University’s capital investment plan, with decisions expected on several important projects, such as the new Business School and Library Extension/Student Centre on the Colchester campus as well as Elmer Square in Southend.  
	106/11 

	
	
	

	FACULTY ADMINISTRATIVE REVIEW (INTERIM REPORT) (S/11/23)

	
	
	

	Received
	An interim report from the Faculty Administrative Review Group, which included revised job descriptions for Deans, Heads of Department and Faculty Managers.
	107/11

	Noted
	Senate members raised the removal of specific reference to quality assurance from the job descriptions of Deans and Heads of Department. It was noted that the removal was designed to reflect a change in terminology from quality assurance to academic standards rather than a specific change in focus. The Group would review the wording to ensure that the intended effect was conveyed. 
	108/11 

	
	The Vice-Chancellor confirmed that the final report of the Faculty Administrative Review, which would contain specific recommendations, would be submitted for consideration at the June meeting of Senate.
	109/11

	MERGER BETWEEN THE DEPARTMENT OF ART HISTORY & THEORY AND THE DEPARTMENT OF PHILOSOPHY (S/11/24)

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by Professor Neil Cox (Head of Department, Art History & Theory) and Professor Wayne Martin (Head of Department, Philosophy) setting out proposals and recommendations to Council regarding the merger of the two Departments.

	110/11

	Noted
	Professor Martin and Professor Cox provided an overview of the process that had led to the decision to merge the Departments of Philosophy and Art History & Theory, including the Centre for Interdisciplinary Studies in the Humanities (CISH). Options had included the status quo, the merging of the administration within the Faculty and the establishment of a single School of Humanities. Discussions around the changes had been based on the principle of protecting the Faculty’s key assets, such as the high RAE rating and excellent student satisfaction ratings. The merging of the two Departments maximised the synergies between them and ensured financial viability while creating a balance within the Faculty, the outcome of which would be three research-intensive Departments of similar size. Shared activities related to research and administrative arrangements were already underway.
	111/11 

	
	
	

	
	Some concern was expressed about the level of student consultation around the merger, although it was highlighted and acknowledged that students had had a very positive impact on the direction and shape of the merger plans.
	112/11

	
	
	

	
	There was discussion about the implications of the merger for the support for Humanities generally within the University given the external environment and direction of Government policy. It was noted that the trajectory for Humanities at Essex was positive with a growth in student numbers and increased support for interdisciplinarity in the Humanities through CISH. It was acknowledged that Essex was going against the trend in the HE sector by retaining and strengthening its Humanities Departments when Philosophy and other Humanities Departments were being closed elsewhere. 
	113/11

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council

	
	
	

	
	· that the Department of Art History and Theory and the Department of Philosophy be merged into a single School, with effect from 1 August 2011;
	114/11

 

	
	· that the Centre for Interdisciplinary Studies in the Humanities (CISH) be housed in the School for administrative purposes;
	115/11

	
	· that the new entity be called The School of Philosophy and Art History; and
	116/11

	
	· that the first Head of School be Professor Wayne Martin, to be appointed from 1 August 2011 to 31 July 2014.


	117/11 

	
	Senate members noted that the Director of CISH would be an ex officio member of the Humanities and Comparative Studies Faculty Steering Group.
	118/11

	
	
	

	RESEARCH STRATEGY (S/11/25)

	
	
	

	Received
	A discussion paper prepared by Professor Rob Massara (Pro-Vice-Chancellor, Research and Enterprise), setting out the key issues related to and impacting on the University’s research strategy.
	119/11

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor opened the discussion by stating that, as with the previous discussion papers, the paper did not contain proposals for implementation but was designed to prompt discussion to identify any areas for further exploration.
	120/11

	
	
	

	
	Professor Massara raised the issue of the University’s research brand. He highlighted the decline in the University’s QR income, the growth in research volume in comparison to other institutions and the balance between volume and quality of research. Within this context, there was discussion around the University’s brand as a research intensive institution. In particular, the growth in non-research activity had impacted on the volume of research active staff. It was acknowledged that research intensity should be supported by a holistic approach based on financial viability, eg funding research through improved student recruitment.

	121/11

	
	Senate members recognised that the University’s research grant income was not growing as it should and was overly dependent on the Institute for Economic and Social Research (ISER) and the UK Data Archive. Within this context, it was noted that, in light of the public sector funding reductions and the Wakeham Review, winning research contracts would be more difficult. Improving the University’s internal research management processes was seen as key and there was discussion around ways to incentivise the generation of grant applications and to improve research output. The importance of the role of senior staff within Departments in supporting and mentoring junior research staff was highlighted, as was the importance of creating time and space as well as financial incentives. Senate members noted that the Funding Development Managers played a vital role in supporting and driving grant bids.


	122/11

	
	There was agreement that the management of research activity needed improvement to ensure quality, provide support for early career researchers and maximise preparedness for the 2013 REF and beyond. The importance of interventionist and strategic Departmental Research Committees (DRCs) was emphasised. It was agreed that the University’s Research Strategy Committee (RSC) had a role to play but asserted that DRCs needed to take ownership and responsibility for departmental research activity. The importance of stability and continuity around the membership of the RSC was noted as was the role of activity at faculty level, particularly via interaction between the Research Directors within the Faculties. 


	123/11


	
	The Vice-Chancellor summarized the discussion. The University needed to focus more on the volume and intensity of its research output. More systematic ways were required to support the generation of external research funding. The role of the DRCs was a key factor in supporting research activity generally; every Department should ensure that its DRC was operating at maximum effectiveness. Greater use of senior colleagues to mentor early career researchers and act as critical friends was very important. Generating understanding and lobbying around how the introduction of research impact as part of the forthcoming REF and beyond would work was another important element. Gathering data on the University’s existing research intelligence network would help support research activity generally but also highlight gaps. The realisation of the Institutional Repository was an important development in improving research visibility and citation rankings.  
	124/11


	REPORTS OF COMMITTEES THAT REPORT TERMLY
	

	
	

	Academic Board (S/11/26)
	

	
	

	i) Amendment to Award Titles

	
	
	

	Resolved
	i. that the standard format for describing a four-year degree with a year abroad should be ‘COURSE TITLE (including year abroad)’.

	125/11

	
	ii. that the course titles for existing four-year degrees should be changed as set out in Appendix 1 to paper S/11/26, with effect from October 2011.
	126/11

	
	
	

	ii) Variations to the Rules of Assessment
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that variations to the Rules of Assessment be introduced, as set out in paper S/11/26.

	127/11

	iii) Approval of New awards
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following new research degrees be introduced with immediate effect: 

Department of Economics:
PhD Econometrics
Department of Mathematical Sciences

MSc by Dissertation /MPhil/PhD in Mathematical Biology

MSc by Dissertation /MPhil/PhD in Bio-Statistics

Centre for Psychoanalytic Studies:
Postgraduate Certificate /Professional Doctorate in Psychodynamic Psychotherapy

(The Postgraduate Certificate is available as an exit award only)

Postgraduate Certificate in Psychoanalytic Psychotherapy 

(This Postgraduate Certificate is available as an exit award from the Professional Doctorate in Psychoanalytic Psychotherapy only)

Postgraduate Certificate in Analytical Psychology 

(This Postgraduate Certificate is available as an exit award from the Professional Doctorate in Psychoanalytic Psychotherapy only)

Department of Sociology
             MPhil/PhD in Criminology
	128/11

	
	
	

	iv) Discontinuation of Awards
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following research degrees be discontinued with immediate effect unless otherwise stated:

Department of Economics:
PhD in Economics of Russia

School of Health and Human Sciences:

(all closed to new applicants with immediate effect and discontinued once current students have completed)

Professional Doctorate (DPublicHealth) in Health Visiting (Public Health) 
Professional Doctorate (DMidwifery) in Midwifery 
Professional Doctorate (DClinPsych) in Clinical Psychology 

Professional Doctorate (DCounsellingPsych) in Counselling Psychology 

Department of History:

Masters by Dissertation/MPhil/PhD in Local History

Department of Sociology
PhD in Sociology of Russia

Doctoral Programme (Doc Prog) in Sociology –

             (This programme will be closed to new applicants with immediate effect     

             and discontinued once current students have completed)
	129/11

	
	
	

	v) Change of Course Structure
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the length of the Professional Doctorate in Educational Psychology at The Tavistock and Portman NHS Foundation Trust be increased from five to six years with immediate effect.
	130/11

	
	
	

	vi) Changes to the Undergraduate Rules of Assessment
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the changes to the Undergraduate Rules of Assessment be introduced with immediate effect, as set out in paper S/11/26.
	131/11

	
	
	

	Academic Partnerships Board (S/11/27)
	

	
	
	

	i) Change in Course Title
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	a change in course title at Writtle College:
from:
 PGDip/PGCert Animal Production and Nutrition
to:
 PGDip/PGCert Livestock Production Science

	132/11

	
	a change in course title at Writtle College 
from:
 MSc Horticulture
to:
 MSc Horticulture (Crop Production)
	

	
	
	

	ii) Extension of Validation
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the Institutional validation of the partnership with Colchester Institute be extended for a period of one year from 2011-12.
	133/11 

	
	
	

	
	That the validation of the following courses be extended for a period of one year from 2011-12:
Colchester Institute

BSc (Hons) Construction Management (Site Management)

BSc (Hons) Construction Management (Commercial Management) 

FdSc Construction Management 
CertHE Construction Management
	134/11 

	
	
	

	iii) Validation of New Courses
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following sub-Honours / sub-Masters courses be validated in line with existing validated Honours and Masters provision:
South Essex College

FdA Counselling

CertHE Creative Writing for Media

DipHE Creative Writing for Media

Writtle College

FdA Digital Art and Design

PGDip Equine Sciences

PGCert Equine Science

PGCert Horticulture

PGDip Horticulture (Crop Production)

PGDip International Horticulture

PGCert Post Harvest Technology
PGDip Post Harvest Technology
CertHE Professional Floristry

CertCE Professional Floristry

CertCE Professional Gardening
	135/11 

	
	
	

	
	that the following courses be validated for delivery at the Edge Hotel School for a period of five years from May 2012 subject to the conditions and recommendations in the validation report being monitored in accordance with the arrangements agreed by the Board:
Colchester Institute

FdA Hotel Management

FdA Culinary Management

BA (Hons) Hotel Management

BA (Hons) Culinary Management

BA (Hons) Conference and Event Management
	136/11 

	
	
	

	iv) Revalidation of Existing Courses
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following courses be re-validated for delivery at Colchester Institute for a period of five years commencing September 2011:
BA (Hons) Counselling Studies

Diploma of Higher Education in Person Centred Counselling

Certificate of Higher Education in Person Centred Skills

BA (Hons) Health and Social Care

FdA Health and Social Care

BA (Hons) Early Years

FdA Early Years
	137/11 

	
	
	

	
	that the following courses be re-validated for delivery at Colchester Institute for a period of five years commencing September 2011:
Professional Graduate Certificate in Education (Lifelong Learning Sector)

Certificate in Education (Lifelong Learning Sector)

Certificate of Continuing Education  (Teaching Literacy and ESOL)

Certificate of Continuing Education  (Teaching Numeracy)
	138/11

	
	
	

	
	that the following courses be re-validated for delivery at Colchester Institute for a period of five years commencing September 2011:

BA (Hons) Art and Design (Fashion/Textiles)

BA (Hons) Art and Design (Film and Video)

BA (Hons) Art and Design (Fine Art)

BA (Hons) Art and Design (Graphic Media)

BA (Hons) Art and Design (3D Design and Craft)

BA (Hons) Photography

FdA Art and Design Professional Practice

FdA Photography

FdA Video Production
	139/11 

	
	
	

	
	that the following courses be re-validated for delivery at South Essex College for a period of five years commencing September 2011:
BSc (Hons) Sports Studies

DipHE Sports Studies

CertHE Sports Studies
	140/11 

	
	
	

	
	that Nanyang Academy of Fine Arts be re-approved as a partner institution of the University of Essex for a period of four years from September 2011.
	141/11 

	
	
	

	
	that the BA (Hons) Theatre Arts be re-validated for delivery by Nanyang Academy of Fine Arts for a period of four years commencing September 2011, subject to the conditions and recommendations in the validation report being monitored in accordance with the arrangements agreed by the Board.
	142/11

	
	
	

	v) Discontinuation of Courses
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following course be discontinued with immediate effect:
South Essex College

FdA Creative Writing for Media
	143/11 

	
	
	

	Quality Assurance and Enhancement Committee (S/11/28)

	
	
	

	i. Minor updates to Policy
	

	
	
	

	
	i. Guidelines for Departmental Student Handbooks
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the changes, as set out in paper S/11/28, be made to the guidelines for departmental student handbooks.
	144/11 

	
	
	

	
	ii. Feedback to Students on their Academic Performance
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the enhancement, as set out in paper S/11/28, be approved with effect from 2011-12.
	145/11 

	
	
	

	ii. Amendments to Admissions Regulations
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the amendments to regulations relating to admissions, set out in Appendix A to paper S/11/28, be approved with effect from the 2011-12 academic year.
	146/11 


	
	
	

	iii. Approval of Admissions Policies
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	i. that the Undergraduate Admissions Policy for 2011-12 be approved as set out in Appendix B to paper S/11/28, with minor amendments. 

	147/11 

	
	ii. that the Graduate Admissions Policy for 2011-12 be approved as set out in Appendix C to paper S/11/28.

	148/11 

	
	Senate members noted that there was significant commonality between the undergraduate and postgraduate policies and resolved that it would be sensible to merge the policies into a single document to reduce any duplication, whilst retaining the required distinction between the two areas. 
	149/11 

	University Campus Suffolk Joint Academic Committee

	
	
	

	i. Proposal for the Introduction of Postgraduate Research  degrees at UCS Ipswich
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the proposed process for approving University Campus Suffolk for the delivery of postgraduate research degree programmes, as outlined in Appendix 1 to paper S/11/29, be approved with immediate effect.

	150/11 

	
	Senate members noted that the paper requested approval of the process that would consider and approve the delivery of postgraduate research degree programmes at UCS. The process included an approval event, scheduled for 23 June 2011, followed by a formal recommendation from the UCS Joint Academic Committee to the Senates of the University of Essex and University of East Anglia. It was noted that the aim was to develop small areas of niche research provision.
	151/11 

	
	
	

	ii. Validation of new Courses
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	i. that the following courses be approved for a period of five years commencing September 2011:

BA / BA (Hons) Children’s Care, Learning and Development (level 6 progression route) (UCS Bury St Edmunds)

CertHE / DipHE / BA / BA (Hons) Children, Young People and Policy (UCS Ipswich)
CertHE Fishery Management (UCS Otley)
FdSc Fishery Management and Sustainable Aquaculture (UCS Otley)
	152/11 

	
	
	

	
	ii. that the following courses be approved with immediate effect:
FdSc Electrical Engineering (UCS Bury St Edmunds)
CertHE Social Pedagogy (UCS Lowestoft)
	153/11 

	
	
	

	iii. Course Discontinuation
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following courses be discontinued with immediate effect:

UCS Ipswich

CertHE Financial Services

DipHE Interior Design and Digital Modelling

CertHE Sports Management
UCS Lowestoft

CertHE / FdA Event Management (Hospitality)

CertHE / FdA Event Management (Leisure)
CertHE / FdA Event Management (Tourism)
	154/11

	
	
	

	iv. Amendment to Course Titles

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following changes of title be approved with immediate effect:

UCS Bury St Edmunds and UCS Great Yarmouth

from:
 BSc (Hons) Computing 
to:
 BSc (Hons) Applied Computing 
UCS Ipswich

from: 
DipHE Children’s Nursing 
to:
DipHE Child Health Nursing
	155/11 

	
	
	

	REPORTS OF FACULTY BOARDS

	
	

	Humanities and Comparative Studies (S/11/30)

	
	
	

	i. Approval of New Award
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following awards be introduced in East 15 with effect from September 2011:

MFA Acting
	156/11

	
	
	

	ii. Discontinuation of Award

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following award in the Department of Philosophy be discontinued with effect from October 2011:

MA Philosophy, Sociology and the Environment
	157/11

	

	iii. Change of Award Title
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following changes of title in the Department of Philosophy be approved with effect from October 2011:

from:
MA Continental Philosophy and Health Care Ethics

to:
MA Philosophy and Health Care Ethics

from:
MA Continental Philosophy and Health Care Law
to:
MA Philosophy and Health Care Law
	158/11

	
	
	

	iv. Amendment to Rules of Assessment

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the Professional Code of Conduct be applied to all modules on the MA Filmmaking
	159/11 

	
	
	


	Law and Management (S/11/31)

	
	
	

	i. Approval of New Awards

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following awards in the Essex Business School be introduced from October 2011: 

BSc Marketing
BSc International Business and Entrepreneurship (2012 entry onwards)
MSc Global Project and Innovation Management

BSc Marketing and Human Resource Management (including year abroad) (4yr)

BSc International Enterprise and Business Development (including year abroad) (4yr)

BSc Marketing and Innovation (including year abroad) (4yr)

BSc Marketing and Finance (including year abroad) (4yr)
	160/11

	
	
	

	ii. New Modes of Study

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following award in the Essex Business School be offered 24 month part-time study (as well as full-time), from October 2011: 

Master of Business Administration (MBA)
	161/11 

	
	
	

	Science and Engineering (S/11/32)

	
	
	

	i. Approval of New Awards

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following awards in the School of Health and Human Sciences be approved with effect from October 2011:

MA Health and Organisational Research 
MSc Research Methods in Health
	162/11 

	
	
	

	ii. Discontinuation of Awards

	
	
	

	Resolved
	i. that the following award in the Department of Psychology be discontinued with effect from entry in October 2011: 

Graduate Diploma Psychology 

	163/11

	
	ii. that the following awards in the Department of Mathematical Sciences be discontinued with effect from entry in October 2012:

BSc Mathematics and Biology (GC11)

BSc Mathematics and Biology with a year in the USA (GC1C)
	164/11 

	

	iii. Temporary Discontinuation of Awards

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following awards in the Department of Biological Sciences be temporarily discontinued with effect from entry in October 2011: 

MSc Plant Biology
BSc Biomedical Sciences (Integrated B994) - this course will be discontinued for four years
	165/11 

	
	
	

	iv. Periodic Reviews

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following programmes in the Department of Mathematical Sciences should continue until the next cycle of periodic review:

BSc Mathematics

BSc Mathematics for Secondary Teaching

BSc Mathematics with Computing

BSc Mathematics with Economics

BSc Accounting and Mathematics

BSc Computing and Mathematics 

BSc Economics and Mathematics

BSc Finance and Mathematics 

BSc Management and Mathematics

BSc Mathematics, Cryptography and Network Security 

BSc Mathematics and Humanities

BSc Management, Mathematics and Economics

BSc Management with Mathematics

BSc Mathematics with a year in the USA

BSc Mathematics for Secondary Teaching with a year in the USA

BSc Computing and Mathematics with a year in the USA

BSc Mathematics with Computing with a year in the USA

BSc Mathematics, Cryptography and Network Security with a year in the USA

BSc Mathematics with Economics with a year in the USA

BSc Economics and Mathematics with a year in the USA

BSc Management and Mathematics with a year in the USA

BSc Management with Mathematics with a year in the USA

BSc Management, Mathematics and Economics with a year in the USA

BSc Finance and Mathematics with a year in the USA

BSc Accounting and Mathematics with a year in the USA
BSc Mathematics and Humanities with a year in the USA

[NB – the title of the four-year programmes with a year in the USA are being amended, as set out in item 1 of the Academic Board Report to Senate (paper S/11/26)]
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	Social Sciences (S/11/33)

	

	i. Approval of New Awards

	

	
	i. that the following awards in the Department of Government be introduced from October 2011: 

MA Conflict Resolution
MSc Conflict Resolution
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	ii. that the following awards in the Department of Language and Linguistics be introduced from October 2011: 

BA International Relations and Modern Languages

BA Spanish, Portuguese and Brazilian Studies
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	iii. that the following awards in the Department of Sociology be introduced from October 2011: 

MSc Organised Crime, Terrorism and Security
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	International Academy/Inter-Faculty Board (S/11/34)

	
	
	

	Noted
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	REPORTS OF COMMITTEES THAT REPORT ANNUALLY TO SENATE
	

	
	

	Honorary Degrees Committee  (S/11/35)
	

	
	

	i. Amendment to the Guidelines for nominations for the Award of Honorary Degrees 


	

	Resolved
	That the amendments to the guidelines for nominations for the award of Honorary Degrees, as set out in Annex A to paper S/11/35, be approved with immediate effect.
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	Professorships Committee (S/11/36)
	

	
	
	

	i. Membership and Terms of Reference 



	Resolved
	that the Membership and Terms of Reference be amended, as set out in Appendix A to the paper S/11/36, for implementation in the academic year 2010-11.
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Dr Tony Rich
Registrar and Secretary

27 April 2011
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